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T he Skagit-Snohomish Regional Group of the Horseless Carriage Club of America is a 

non-profit corporation with an active membership dedicated to the preservation of pre-
1916 motorized vehicles, literature, accessories, history, and associated items.  
 

Any person/family who is a current member of the Horseless Carriage Club of 

America, with interest or ownership in pre-1916 vehicles shall be eligible to apply for 
membership.  Dues are $25.00 per year and include a minimum of 10 issues of the 
Brass Ramblings newsletter annually. 
 

T he Brass Ramblings is mailed and emailed to local members in good standing and 

emailed to other regional groups and the National Board.  Permission to reproduce 
material appearing in this publication is granted, provided credit is given to the original 
source. 
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Presidentôs Ramblings 
Happy New Year 2023. I hope everyone had a great 
Christmas. 
  
I appreciate the confidence the club membership has 
in me by voting yours truly, club president. 
  
Harold Musolf III did a terrific job the last four years. 
Especially dealing with the Covid epidemic.  Harold 
has served as club president previous to that, so we 
thank him for all the many years of service to fellow 
club members.  
  
I wish to thank this yearôs Co-Vice Presidents, Keene 
Brewer and Dave Ellis for your continued service in 
2023. 
  
The club Secretary position is open and needs to be filled. If you can attend meetings 
and take notes, the editor can finalize the Meeting Minutes and publish them in the 
following newsletter. Call Steve Schmidt if you can fill this need. 
  
The club Treasurer for 2023 is Robert Monson. Thank you, Bob, for maintaining the club 
treasury. 
  
Sunshine will be provided by Elaine Ellis. If a Get Well or Sympathy card needs to be 
sent from the club, please contact Elaine as soon as possible. 
  
The club newsletter editor position will remain in the capable hands of Linda Schmidt. If 
you have an announcement, a unique story to share, or a classified ad, please contact 
Linda. 
  
There are several great tours that are planned for 2023. Especially the national HCCA 
tour based out of Tulare, CA.  Please make an effort to attend this tour because it is so 
close to us.  See attached registration form.  Ride along passengers are encouraged 
and a great way to tour, if your car is down for repairs. 
  
Our annual 2023 Regional Tour will be hosted by Keene & Chris Brewer and will be 
held in the Yakima area.  Please mark your calendars: September 10 ï 13, 2023. 
Contact Keene or Chris to volunteer your help with his tour. Many hands make easy 
work for all. 
  
This is your club, please make an extra effort to volunteer help, attend meetings and 
tours in 2023. 
  
Best regards and happy motoring, 
Steve Schmidt 



 

 

From the Editor     

Steve and I are getting packed up 
for a winter trip to visit the Arizona 
members of the Horseless 
Carriage Club.  Weôll try to 
remember to take pictures.  
 
Itôs exciting to see the calendar fill 
up with events and the dreaded 
bold red Canceled text not there.  
The next Skagit/Snohomish HCCA 
Regional Group Meeting is 
Wednesday, January 18, 2023, at 
Hubbôs in Arlington at 12:30pm.  

 
This fun group from the Puget Sound Model T Club meets every Thursday morning at 

8:30am for breakfast at the IHOP on Broadway in Everett. Steve wants to invite our 

Skagit/Snohomish HCCA Club members to join the fun.  Lots of car talk at the guysô 

table and less car talk at the ladiesô table. 

 

 



 

 

SKAGIT/SNOHOMISH REGIONAL HCCA 
December 11, 2022 

  
The meeting was called to order at 1 PM by President Harold Musolf III at the 
Farmhouse Restaurant near Mount Vernon, WA. 
We wish to thank Dave & Elaine Ellis for arranging our meeting location today  
 
There were 15 members present: Sally Bledsoe, Larry & Aurore Fickeisen, Rick 
Gilmore, Donna McGinnis, Mike & Caroline Martin, Robert Monsen,  Harold III  & 
Gayle Musolf, Howard Musolf and Kathy Peterson, Steve Schmidt and Robb 
Johnson.  Marcia Yeakel came down with Covid so she stayed home and Mike 
greeted fellow members from a distance in the parking lot. 
 
Minutes: October Business Meeting Minutes be approved as printed in the newsletter. 
 
Treasurerôs Report:  Bob Monsen indicated a solvent balance and reminded 
members to send in their club renewal forms. 
 
Sunshine Committee Report: Keene Brewer reported that Laurie Babcock passed 
away recently.  She was the daughter of Marion Welch. 
  
Old Business:  
Robert Monsen told club members about the London to Brighton tour that he took part 
in.  He rode in a 1903 Ford Model A which performed flawlessly. He recalled many 
stories of his trip. A real once in a lifetime event for Bob. His bucket list is getting shorter 
and we wonder what his next box to be checked will include. 
  
New Business:  
It was announced that the HCCA Gazette magazines have now been indexed on-line, 
so it will be easier for members to research topics.  These magazines go back several 
decades, and it was expected to take 3 years to complete. However, due to many 
HCCA members efforts, the monumental job was completed in about a year.  Special 
thanks to Peter Findley who oversaw the project. 
  
2023 Slate of Officers were approved. 
¶ President ï Steve Schmidt 
¶ Co-Vice Presidents ï Keene Brewer and Dave Ellis 
¶ Secretary ï Please volunteer ----- Contact Steve Schmidt 
¶ Treasurer ï Robert Monsen 

The Board and Committee Chairpersons remain the same. 
  
The 2023 Skagit Snohomish Regional Touring is hosted by Keene & Chris Brewer and 
the dates are Sept. 10 ï 13.  Please mark your calendars now. 
Keene reported that the tour is named ñFun in the Sunò and will be held in the Yakima, 
Washington area. 



 

 

Harold III and Dave Ellis both mentioned that they have miscellaneous items left of 
from tours that they hosted and would like to pass them along to the Brewers. 
  
Harold III announced that he had conferred with some of the board members about 
paying for the todayôs meals and Robert Monsen wrote out a check to the restaurant. 
Club members applauded Harold Musolf III for his four yearsô service to the club as 
President.   
  
Adjournment: 1:46pm  
 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

Our members looked very festive at the December gathering!  



 

 

2022-23 Calendar ï Subject to Change 

Please submit calendar updates to Linda Schmidt promptly, as future planning depends 

on this information.    

 
2023 
 
Jan 2023  
Jan 18 Skagit/Snohomish Regional HCCA Meeting at Hubbôs Pizza and Pasta, 

21102 67th Ave NE, Arlington, WA 98223. [360-435-9349] 
Feb 2023 
Feb 18-19 Early Bird Automotive Show and Swap Meet, State Fairgrounds, Puyallup, 

WA. Details at website: http://www.earlybirdswap.org Registration 
form on Page 9. 

 
March 2023 
Mar 17-18 33rd Annual Chickasha Pre-War Swap Meet. Host: Mike or Susie Ersland, 

(405) 224-9090 
Mar 18-19 Almost Spring Swap Meet. State Fairgrounds, Puyallup, WA 
Mar 31-Apr 2 Portland Swap Meet, Portland Expo Center.  
 
Apr 2023 
Apr 13-15 Pre-War Swap Meet and Automotive Jamboree, Tulare Fairgrounds, 215 

Martin Luther King, Jr Ave, Tulare, CA 93274. For information/registration 
for the swap meet, contact Bill Bennett at Cell (559) 967Ȥ0112. 

Apr 16-19 HCCA National Tour and Convention. Visalia, CA. Sponsored by Tulare 
County Horseless Carriage Club, Bay Area Horseless Carriage Club, and 
Salinas Valley Horseless Carriage Club. Tour Chairman: Don Azevedo. 
Mail to Don Azevedo   42167 River Knolls Place   Coarsegold, CA 
93514   cell (925) 301Ȥ5315 or (559) 580Ȥ7065 or email at 
2023hccanationaltour@gmail.com Info and form on Pages 10 and 11. 

 Microsoft Word - Registration form.docx (hcca.org) 

May 2023 
May 20-23 Monroe Spring Swap Meet, Evergreen State Fairgrounds, Monroe, WA 
 
June 2023 
Jun 14-17 Keystone Hill Climb and Endurance Run, Whidbey Island, WA (See details 

on Page 12. 
Sep 2023  
Sep 10-13 Skagit/Snohomish Regional HCCA Tour 
2024 
May 26- 8th International HCCA Tour in Tweed Valley, NSW, Australia.  Host:  
Jun 1 Russell Holden, 757-434-0056  
 

 

http://www.earlybirdswap.org/
mailto:2023hccanationaltour@gmail.com
https://hcca.org/wp-content/uploads/Calendar/2023-04-16-to-19/flyer.pdf


 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


